CDTA BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
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Wednesday, February 22, 2017
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Call to Order
Dave Stackrow


Ascertain Quorum and Approve Agenda
Dave Stackrow
Approve Minutes of January 25, 2017
Dave Stackrow
2

Recognition
· Edward F. Morin – 20 Years of Service
Dave Stackrow

· Maurice L. Sutherland – 20 Years of Service

· Michael Burke -  30 Years of Service

Committee Reports: (Action Items Listed)

Performance Oversight Committee (Met on 02/15/17)
Dave Stackrow

· Award Contract for Bus Shelters

18
· Accept Funding for Distributing Transit Passes
23
Audit Committee (Met on 02/15/17)
Dave Stackrow

Investment Committee (Met on 02/15/17)
Dave Stackrow
Governance Committee (Met on 02/16/17)
Dave Stackrow
Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee (Met on 02/16/17)
Norm Miller

Chief Executive Officer’s Report
Carm Basile






35
Executive Session 

Good of the Order (Added by Approval of the Chair)
Announcements
Upcoming Meetings (110 Watervliet Avenue)
March 29, 2017

April 26, 2017

May 31, 2017 
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MINUTES OF JANUARY 25, 2017 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Georgeanna N. Lussier, Vice Chairwoman



Arthur F. Young, Jr., Treasurer



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Denise A. Figueroa



Norman L. Miller



Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
None

OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance C. Zarcone, Director of Maintenance



Ross Farrell, Director of Planning




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Sarah Matrose, Internal Auditor

Christopher Carey, Intern



Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director of Information Technology




Kelli E. Schreivogl, Director of Human Resources and Safety




Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities




Joseph Landy, Superintendent, Albany Division




Charles A. Carr, Operator, Albany Division




Michael McGhee, Operator, Albany Division




Michael Butler, Master Technician, Albany Maintenance

Erika Reilly, Marketing Coordinator

Elizabeth Hunter, American Cancer Society

Darcy Czajka, American Cancer Society




Jaime Watson, Communications Manager

Stephen Williams, The Daily Gazette

Eugene Reyes, Manager, A+ Medi Trans

Edward Rich, CDCAT



Nancy Benedict, Citizens for Transportation



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.

AGENDA APPROVAL

 

· Mr. Young requested one item under Investment Committee.

· Chairman Stackrow changed the order of the agenda, moving the approval of the contract for external audit services to under the Audit Committee Report.

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF DECEMBER 14, 2016 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

RECOGNITION

· Mr. Basile introduced Darcy Czajka and Elizabeth Hunter from the American Cancer Society.  They expressed their gratitude for the valuable partnerships they shared with the Authority over the past year.  Ms. Czajka highlighted that in March, the Authority’s buses were filled with cancer services program volunteers and Authority staff to promote awareness of colorectal cancer screening to riders and the community, and they were able to display informational signs on the bus shelters.  She also expressed her gratitude to the Authority for their support of the breast cancer awareness cause; particularly, she thanked and recognized Mr. Basile for being part of their inaugural “Real Men Wear Pink” fundraising campaign.  She noted that the Authority came in second place in fundraising for the entire Capital Region.

· Ms. Hunter advised that in addition to fundraising, the Authority was very instrumental in raising awareness in the Making Strides Against Breast Cancer campaign for the entire month of October by displaying a pink seat on each of its buses.  She noted that the Authority also did a press conference which helped connect some of its employees and riders to their services.

· Ms. Czajka presented an award to Mr. Basile and Mr. Stackrow on behalf of the Authority and its employees for all their contributions towards this important cause.

· Chairman Stackrow presented a 35-year service award to Michael Butler, a Master Technician in the Albany Maintenance Department, and a 40-year service award to Charles Carr, an Operator in 

the Troy Division.   The members offered their congratulations.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair

· The Performance Oversight Committee met on Wednesday, January 18, 2017 at noon at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.  

Consent Agenda Items

· The current fleet replacement plan calls for annual vehicle purchases and disposal of vehicles that have reached the end of their useful life.  Requests for Proposals were issued for 40’ diesel buses in June 2016. This contract was awarded to Gillig, LLC of Hayward, California.

· The Committee recommends approving the purchase of ten 40’ buses from Gillig, LLC of Hayward, CA for a cost of $463,049 per vehicle, plus an additional $9,801 for an extended warranty on engine, HVAC and transmission.  Anticipated delivery is November 2017.

RESOLUTION NO. 01 - 2017

Authorizing the Purchase of Ten Additional 40’ Transit Buses from the Gillig, LLC Contract
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

· The current fleet replacement plan calls for annual vehicle purchases and disposal of vehicles that have reached the end of their useful life.  Requests for Proposals were issued for 60’ articulated buses in 2014. This contract was awarded to New Flyer of America, Inc.

· The Committee recommends approving the purchase of four 60’ buses from New Flyer of America for a cost of $800,592 per vehicle.  Anticipated delivery is August 2017.

· Mr. Bixby inquired as to whether there was any extended warranty on the new Flyer buses.  Stacy Sansky advised that she was research and get back to him.

RESOLUTION NO. 02 - 2017

Authorizing the Purchase of Four Articulated Transit Buses from the New Flyer of America, LLC Contract
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

· The contract for trolleys has expired, and additional trolleys are required to support connectivity between downtown Schenectady and the Rivers Casino. Due to the timing of the agreement and a service start date agreement with Metroplex, a Request for Proposal process was not feasible.  Staff recommended purchasing two trolleys through a sole source award to Double K, Inc. (d.b.a. Hometown Trolley).  Hometown Trolley was the Authority’s vendor in the last competitive trolley procurement and can deliver trolleys by May 2017.  Utilizing this vendor also allows for fleet continuity in parts and operations.  Staff has reviewed this pricing and finds it to be fair and reasonable in comparison to previous trolley purchases.

· The Committee recommends awarding a contract for the purchase of two trolleys to Double K, Inc. d.b.a. Hometown Trolley for an amount not to exceed $304,184.

· Mr. Young noted that due to the timing of the agreement and a service start date agreement with Metroplex, a Request for Proposal process was not feasible, so staff recommended purchasing the trolleys through a sole source award.

RESOLUTION NO. 03 - 2017

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for the Purchase of Two Trolleys

Motion – Mr. Miller

Seconded – Mr. Young

Carried Unanimously

· The Authority provides complementary, demand responsive paratransit services through its operating subsidiary, Capital District Transit System, Number Two, Capital District Transportation District, Inc., (CDTS#2).  Contracting out a portion of the ambulatory trips of CDTS#2 has the potential to reduce trip denials to eligible customers, improve service quality, and promote efficiency.

· The Authority has solicited and evaluated multiple proposals for this service and has determined that a superior proposal and qualifications was submitted by A+MediTrans of Albany, New York for meeting the needs of customers.

· The Committee recommends awarding a contract for paratransit service to A+MediTrans of Albany, New York for a term of three years, with two additional one-year extensions, at the option of CDTS#2, for an estimated annual value of $3,200,000.

· Mr. Bixby noted that the Authority (internally) already provides superior paratransit service in the most efficient manner possible, and this contract is being put forth to promote flexibility and fine-tuning.

RESOLUTION NO. 04 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Flexible Services to A+MediTrans

Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Mr. Young

Carried Unanimously

· The Authority provides complementary, demand responsive paratransit services through its operating subsidiary, Capital District Transit System, Number Two, Capital District Transportation District, Inc., (CDTS#2).  Contracting out a portion of the ambulatory trips of CDTS#2 has the potential to reduce trip denials to eligible customers, improve service quality, and promote efficiency.

· The Authority has solicited and evaluated multiple proposals for this service and has determined that a superior proposal and qualifications was submitted by Capitaland Taxi of Albany, New York for meeting the needs of customers.

· The Committee recommends awarding a contract for paratransit service to Capitaland Taxi of Albany, New York for a term of three years, with two additional optional one-year extensions, for an estimated annual value of $340,000.

RESOLUTION NO. 05 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Flexible Services to Capitaland Taxi

Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Mr. Young

Carried Unanimously

· Payment card processing is used as part of the management of the Rensselaer Rail Station parking system. The current system for card processing does not allow for secure chip transactions (EMV), and an alternative is required to remain compliant. A sole source contract is requested to allow for seamless transition of payment card processing services to make the Authority’s system EMV compliant as quickly as possible.  Nationwide Payment Solutions is already familiar with the Amano fee system that the Authority utilizes and comes recommended by integrators.  Staff finds the cost to be fair and reasonable.

· The Committee recommends awarding a three-year sole source contract for credit card processing services to Nationwide Payment Solutions, LLC of Portland, Maine for a total amount of approximately $162,000.  The actual amount will be based on the volume of transactions.

· Mr. Young noted Bank of America does not provide this service.  He also noted that as a sole source agreement, management made every effort to ensure that minority groups were considered in the process.  

RESOLUTION NO. 06 - 2017

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for Credit Card Processing
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

· General Counsel maintains contracts with law firms to assist in a wide array of specialties on an as needed basis. The current contracts are set to expire. A Request for Proposals (RFP) was issued for firms to provide legal services in up to six areas of expertise. It outlined the current case volume of the Authority and asked firms to provide competitive hourly rates for each individual engagement. Four firms were invited to participate in interviews and one firm who already does work with the Authority presented a proposal that did not require a follow-up interview.  

· Staff recommends that contracts be awarded to the following firms in the specified areas of practice: 

· Girvin & Ferlazzo, PC: Labor, Real Property/Landlord Tennant, Corporate Governance & Compliance, Subrogation/Recovery, 

· Goldberg Segalla, LLP: Corporate Governance & Compliance, Subrogation/Recovery, Labor and Contracting/Procurement, 

· Towne, Ryan and Partners, PC (WBE): Personal Injury/Claim Litigation and Subrogation/Recovery, 

· O’Connor, O’Connor, Bresee & First, PC: Personal Injury/Claim Litigation and Subrogation/Recovery, 

· Carter, Conboy, PC: Personal Injury, Labor

· The Committee recommends awarding five, 5-year contracts for the aforementioned legal services for a value of $100,000. These contracts merely set the terms and conditions for the possible future performance of legal services. There is no guarantee that any work will be requested or performed.

· Mr. Young noted that these contracts do not prohibit counsel from seeking other law firms.

RESOLUTION NO. 08 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Legal Services

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

· The Authority utilizes a variety of different filters for its vehicles. They are part of ongoing maintenance and upkeep and are replaced as required. The current contracts for bus filters is expiring.

· The Committee recommends awarding a two-year contract for bus filters to Vehicle Maintenance Program of Boca Raton, Florida (the incumbent) for an estimated total amount of $126,913.

RESOLUTION NO. 09 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for the Purchase of Bus Filters

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

· The Committee reviewed the annual report of surplus equipment disposal for calendar year 2016.  The report reviews definitions and statistics of the types of procurements being tracked, including surplus sales, change orders, sole sources, single sources, and women/minority owned business enterprises. MWBE participation continues to improve to meet the state mandated goal of 30%.  The Authority’s MWBE participation rate in CY16 was 34%. This shows significant improvement from previous years, and Chairman Stackrow and Mr. Basile thanked Ms. Sansky for the tremendous amount of effort she puts into this this area.

· A total of $4,345 was returned to the operating budget as proceeds from the disposition of surplus materials in 2016. The Committee recommends approving the vehicle, equipment, and parts disposition report.

· Mr. Young noted that several years ago, the Board approved this method of disposing of surplus property so that Ms. Sansky could do it on a timely basis instead of waiting until year end and accumulating all these surplus items.  

RESOLUTION NO. 10 - 2017

Summary Report of Disposition of Surplus Equipment and Vehicles

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Collins discussed the opportunity the Authority has to improve the terms of its first bus financing agreement. It involves reducing the rate to 2.45% for the remainder of the term, saving about $45,000. The Committee recommends approving the bus refinancing terms.

· Mr. Young noted that the Authority probably would not have this refinancing opportunity except that it has other financial business with this banking institution.

RESOLUTION NO. 11 - 2017

Authorizing Bus Refinancing

Motion – Mr. Miller

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· The Authority is required to have an independent audit completed annually. The current contract for external audit services will expire this month. A Request for Proposal (RFP) was issued for a firm to provide audit services for the Authority and the Capital District Transportation Committee. The fees are inclusive for all requirements outlined in the RFP.  The three firms who submitted were deemed qualified to perform the work.  The incumbent firm (Lumsden & McCormick) provided the lowest price by 12%. Lumsden and McCormick has performed excellent work in the past.

· The Committee recommends awarding a three-year contract, with two optional one-year renewals, to Lumsden & McCormick LLP of Buffalo, New York for audit services, with a three-year total not to exceed $163,800.

· Mr. Young stated that Lumsden & McCormick has been handling the Authority’s audits for several years now, and they have done an outstanding job.  He said they have an excellent reputation with numerous organizations, and he would highly recommend them to other transportation agencies.  

RESOLUTION NO. 07 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Audit Services

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

Administrative Discussion Items

· The audit charter requires the Internal Auditor to confirm the organizational independence of the internal audit function annually to the Audit Committee. To date, the internal audit function remains independent, and the Internal Auditor is objective in all work performed.  All audit activity is free from interference in determining audit selection, scope, timing, work performed, or report content. The Committee approved the report.

Investment Committee Items

· The investment report and the Hugh Johnson Advisors report were received prior to the meeting and were accepted by the Committee.

· Mr. Young noted that over the past month, the Federal Government has made a determination that they will continue to raise the Federal interest rate until December 2018, at which time they anticipate the rate will be 3%.  He said when the Investment Committee meets, they can calculate what that means as far as what the income probabilities are in the various instruments that the Authority participates in.  He said the treasuries will obviously have some significant increase, but more importantly, the CD’s could be substantially increased at banks.

· Mr. Stackrow advised that Mr. Young raised a question in the Committee meeting that the Authority might possibly take some of the longer term reserves and invest them differently than just in cash and CD’s.  Mr. Stackrow said that this will be looked into and will be reported back to the Committee.

· The Monthly Management Report was in the members’ packets.  Mortgage recording tax was under budget by 4.5% for the month, but is still exceeding projections by 9.4% for the year. Wages are over budget due to overtime, holidays, and vacation schedules. Professional services are over budget due to vendor timing issues with IT and legal. Purchased transportation is under budget for the month because of fewer taxi trips. Utilities continue to be under budget, but are expected to rise as we continue through the winter. Parts are over budget by 23% due to axel rebuilds and radiator replacements. The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.

· The Committee reviewed the Monthly Non-Financial Report.  Total ridership was down 2.6% for the month and 1.6% for the year. On time performance was 68%, and there were zero PMI’s not on time. Missed trips were at 53 this month. Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 16,676. Scheduled work was at 80%. There were 8 preventable and 27 non-preventable accidents, and 91% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. 

For The Good of the Order

· Mr. Young discussed the investment flexibility of various accounts.

Executive Session

· Rick Vines gave the security update report. No action was taken.

The next meeting of the Committee will be on Wednesday, February 15 at noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue. 

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chairman, reported in the negative.  Since there was no Governance Committee meeting, the Planning Committee meeting started at 11:30 am.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, February 16, 2017 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report from Norman L. Miller, Chair

· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met on Thursday, January 19, 2017.

Consent Agenda Items

· One of the steps the FTA requires in the land acquisition process for the River Corridor BRT project is public hearing(s) to give people an opportunity to hear and comment on the real estate aspects of the project.  The hearing date was approved by the Board in October. The hearing was held on November 29 at the Watervliet Senior Center. Eight members of the public attended. Staff reviewed the project, the alternatives that were considered and the real estate acquisition process. Some of the landowners commented, mostly asking that CDTA perform due diligence regarding the project. Staff has determined that there were no issues that need resolution and all comments were collected and included in the project files.  

· The Committee recommends approving the Land Acquisition Public Hearing Determination and Findings for the River BRT Project. 

RESOLUTION NO. 12 - 2017

Approving the Determination and Findings for the River BRT Project

Motion – Mr. Miller

Seconded – Mr. Young

Carried Unanimously

· As a federal funding recipient, the Authority must comply with Title VI regulations. Title VI is an FTA regulation ensuring that the level and quality of transit service that the Authority provides is nondiscriminatory and that its decision making is full and fair.  It also ensures meaningful access to transit programs and activities by individuals with limited English proficiency.

· The Committee recommends approving a draft participation plan and meeting schedule to obtain public feedback. Public hearings will be scheduled in Rensselaer, Schenectady, Albany and Saratoga counties.

RESOLUTION NO. 13 - 2017

Approving Title VI Public Participation Plan
Motion – Mr. Miller

Seconded – Mr. Young

Carried Unanimously

· Jonathan Scherzer provided a status report on the bike share program and reported that plans are on target to begin bike share operations in late summer 2017.  He provided an overview on how customers will access bicycles, and how the GPS technology will work.     

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided a report of his activities for January 2017 (and second half of December) and a summary of Key Performance Indicators for December 2016.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

· Mr. Young wanted to clarify that if Uber transportation comes to upstate New York, that 5% of those upstate monies goes to public transit.  Mr. Basile advised that as part of the Governor’s bill, some percentage will go back to public transit, but they are still working out the details.

· Mr. Bixby stated that he appreciated Mr. Basile and Ms. Figueroa meeting on January 11 with Assemblyman John McDonald to discuss accessibility of ridesharing and the expectations for people with disabilities.  He said this is an important part of what the Authority does.  Mr. Stackrow advised that Ms. Figueroa was also on Capital News 9 and WNYT to discuss this issue.

FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· None

ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None

UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Mr. Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:

February 22, 2017

March 29, 2017

April 26, 2017

ADJOURNMENT – 01:45 PM

Motion – Mr. Miller

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

Dated:  January 25, 2017

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

I am providing a report of my activities for January 2017 (and second half of December), along with a summary of the organization’s Key Performance Indicators for December 2016. As I do each month, the report includes a narrative on the progress of the company and the work of our employees.     

With almost a month of the New Year in the books, the organization continues to move forward with new projects and opportunities in development. Our financial condition is positive, our budget plan is healthy, and we expect to end the year with a modest surplus. This is due to Mortgage Tax receipts exceeding budget, more revenue from Universal Access Agreements, and careful control over expense lines. We continue to be concerned about overtime expenses, which are driving the wage line over budget. This should reduce somewhat as we move away from the holiday periods and we continue to infuse new operators into our operation.

The Governor released his Executive Budget request, and it did not contain surprises for CDTA or other transit systems. State Operating Assistance (STOA) remains flat for all upstate systems, including CDTA. Capital funding will include the additional amounts provided in last year’s 5-year capital plan for non-MTA systems. This program will provide us with more than $6.5 million in state funds every year for the next 4 years. The EBR is our start point for advocacy efforts with the Assembly and Senate. We will ask for more operating assistance and will use demand for service from customers and major employers as a clear example of the need. This is consistent with the message that will be delivered by NYPTA and transit systems across the state. Meetings with legislators and government officials will be scheduled over the next several weeks. 

Our staff is actively engaged in the development of the organization’s budget for 2017-2018. This is a company-wide effort that uses input from all departments to establish spending lines, anticipated service requirements, maintenance needs, and contracted expectations. At the same time, forecasts are developed for revenue, including customer, mortgage tax, along with state and federal sources. We are also developing our capital plan for the year with the accompanying 5-year projection. This is an involved process, and staff will provide updates at the February and March committee meetings. We will produce a balanced operating plan that matches our resources to the services and products needed to meet customer demand.

Thanks to everyone who attended the media event to launch the Navigator program. It was great to see so many people in our garage, which was transformed into a media room thanks to the work of Jaime Watson and her crew. Dave Stackrow clearly outlined how Navigator fits into the board vison for a bigger and better CDTA. We are using technology to expand our connections to customers and provide them with more mobility choices. We have piloted the smart card program for a number of months, gradually adding users and testing technology features. Once we knew everything worked, it was ready for public unveiling. Since the event, more than 100 people have signed on to Navigator, loading products onto their new smart card. 

As reported at the Planning and Stakeholder Relations committee, work is progressing on our regional bike share program, and bikes will arrive this summer. We have reached an agreement with a title sponsor and will incorporate them, their market presence, and their customers into our work. Our partner, Social Bicycles is skilled in developing these programs, and work is underway to select station sites, manufacture bikes and to install software components to support the program. We will integrate mobile applications and our Navigator smart card technology to provide an expanded customer base for this exciting initiative. 

On the service front, we are pleased to welcome Rush Gaming and their employees to our Universal Access family. Rivers Casino is part of the mixed use development at Mohawk Harbor in Schenectady, and it is expected to generate a good deal of traffic. More than 1,000 people will be employed at the site, and we will provide high level transit service. Two routes will serve the complex, and our customers will have good access from Albany, Troy, Colonie, Latham, Niskayuna and Schenectady. 

I am pleased that the board approved the purchase of new vehicles. The coaches and articulated buses will help us address demand for more service. Articulated buses will be used on high performing trunk routes where capacity is an issue. The additional purchase cycle will allow us to remove the last of the NOVA style buses, which have been operational for nearly 20 years. Although our maintenance employees do a tremendous job to keep these buses in the best of shape, the cost to do so increases every year. The buses have served us and our customers well, and I’m proud of the work CDTA employees have done to extend their useful life.

Our purchase plan includes 2 trolley style vehicles. They will be used on a new service in downtown Schenectady. The service is in the planning process, and we expect to begin operation in late March. We are working with our partners at Schenectady Metroplex on this, and more details will be provided in the coming weeks. One of our objectives is to develop new ways to connect our region’s downtown areas. These services, which we call Downtowners will connect to major trunk routes and improve mobility for people. Where possible, we will develop partnerships to support the operation of making them more convenient and attractive. I’m excited to see the first downtowner becoming a reality, and I appreciate the support we have received in Schenectady for this and other initiatives that we are developing. 

As we work to develop more mobility options for the people of the region, we are changing the company. I’m not sure that 2 or 3 years ago we could imagine that by the end of 2017, we would be running a regional bike share program, that we would have oversight responsibility for taxi services, that we would have more than 20 Universal Access agreements, that our first transit center would be in Troy and that developers would be calling us to expand services in their area. This activity is challenging, and it would not be possible without the efforts of our great workforce. We are throwing a lot of new things at them, and it requires innovation and an openness to change. They are ready, willing and able, and I’m constantly impressed by their effort.  

Key Performance Measures
Key performance measures for the organization are included in monthly reports. Data is for December 2016 and it is compared to December 2015.       

System ridership totaled 1.39 million, down almost 3% from December 2015 (1.42 million). Year-to-date, ridership is down 2%.  There was one less weekday in December this year versus last year, which makes a difference of nearly 60,000 boardings. As we have discussed, our ridership figures move around, but we are on track to finish the year at close to 17 million total boardings.  

Our financial condition is solid. Thanks to positive revenue results and control over expenses, we have a year-to-date surplus of nearly $1.7 million. Some of the highlights include, a great year from the Mortgage Tax, with receipts 9% ahead of projections.  Customer revenue is on budget, reflecting ridership stability and increases in Universal Access revenue. On the expense side, overtime issues continue to drive the wage line. Last month, wages were 7.5% more than budget expectations. Although December is one of our highest overtime producing months (holidays and vacations), we continue to struggle with the service hours we have added and the head counts needed to produce service. These issues are also driving the fuel, parts and fluids lines, which are collectively ahead of budget projections by more than 10%.   

As reported in non-financial reports, we missed 53 trips on the fixed route system; last December, we missed 28 trips.  There were no trip denials in STAR.  We reported 35 accidents in December, with only 8 categorized as preventable. Last December, we reported 43 accidents with 15 categorized as preventable. 100% of maintenance inspections were done on time; last year, 98% were done on time. Almost 80% of our maintenance work was scheduled; last December, it was at 76%. 

On-time performance was at 68%; last December it was at 69%. Our goal is to operate within a 0-5 minutes late time window at least 80% of the time. Our call center processed 192 comments in December, compared to 354 comments last December. Response time to close investigations was at 91%; last December we closed 90% of all comments within our 10-day window.    

Activity Report 

The past month has been filled with exciting developments. Our work continues to position CDTA as a key part of the region’s economic engine. This work is taking us in new directions, and it is consistent with our desire to offer customers a wider and deeper menu of mobility choices.      

· On December 15, I attended a graduation ceremony for our newest group of bus operators. We added 9 operators to the ranks, and we make special efforts to welcome them to the CDTA family. Thanks to the Human Resource department for coordinating the on boarding process for new employees. It is important to get them off to a good start.  

· On December 15, I met with Bob Zerrillo, Policy Director for NYPTA and Johnny Evers, Director of Government Affairs for the NYS Business Council to talk about ways for our organizations to work together during the upcoming state advocacy season.     

· On December 16, I attended the WGDJ Christmas Party. I spent some time on air with Paul Vandenburgh talking about the progress at CDTA over the past 12-15 months.  
· On December 19, I attended active shooter training in our board room. The Albany County Sheriff’s staff provided training for employees at 85 and 110 Watervliet Avenue. We will provide this training throughout the company in the coming weeks. 
· On December 19, I attended meetings of the Colonie Industrial Development Agency (IDA) and the Local Development Corporation (LDC). I am a board member for both agencies that work to stimulate economic development initiatives in the town.           
· On December 20, Jon Scherzer and I met with Cohoes School Superintendent Jennifer Spring and her staff to continue discussions about a universal access agreement with the district.    
· On December 21, I attended a meeting of the United Way of the Greater Capital Region.  I have been a member of the board for several years, and I’m proud of the work the United Way does for children, seniors and families in need throughout the region.  
· On December 21, I chaired a conference call meeting of the NYPTA Legislative Committee. We have been working to institutionalize a distribution formula for state capital funds. The distribution method will insure prompt and equitable issue of funds. 
· On December 27, we held a general staff meeting. We hold these meetings every 4-6 weeks to share information with staff and to make sure that we are all going in the same direction. 
· On December 27, Jon Scherzer and I met with senior management at Capital District Physicians Health Plan (CDPHP) to talk about our regional bike share program and ways that they may want to be involved in this exciting initiative.           
· On January 3, I attended a meeting of the NYPTA board of directors. The board passed a resolution to urge the state to distribute capital funds provided for non-MTA systems using a formula method. We anticipate that NYSDOT and NYSDOB will use this method to distribute funds annually.  

· On January 4, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Board of Directors. I am a member of the board, and we met to talk about the year ahead and some of the funding issues the organization faces as it works to improve the quality of life for individuals and families with mental illness, and for victims of domestic violence.       

· On January 4, Mike Collins and I met with Lev Ginsberg, Government Affairs Director for the NYS Business Council. Lev is responsible for Health Care and Workers’ Compensation matters. We talked about workers’ compensation and advocacy that the Business Council provides on this. Lev is very knowledgeable on these topics, and we will invite him to speak with the board in the coming months.   
· On January 4, I attended an employee information event in the Albany division to promote the CDTA Navigator program. We held a series of events like this throughout the company, leading up to the program launch. The intent was to remind employees of our smart card program, and ways to help customers transition to it and its benefits.   

· On January 9, I spoke to our new training class of 9 operators. I reminded them of our expectations as they begin their CDTA journey and take the first steps in what can become a long and rewarding career in the transit industry.  

· On January 9, I spoke with Deb Bongiorno from APTA about the things we are doing to promote economic development partnerships in the region. This will be included in an upcoming editorial in Passenger Transport.  Jaime Watson works with APTA staff to alert them to the good work we are doing and to craft stories to share with the transit community.   

· On January 10, I met with Kate Ollier from the Rensselaer County Regional Chamber of Commerce. Kate was recently appointed as President of the Chamber, and we met to talk about our partnership with the chamber and things we can do moving forward. Kate has worked at the chamber for a number of years, and she is very familiar with CDTA and what we want to accomplish. 

· On January 10, Jon Scherzer, Lauren Bailey and I met with Leesa Perlazzo and Ed Kosier of the Schenectady City Council. We met to get their input on the common ordinance for taxi service. They are supportive of our work, and we will continue to meet with them and others as we get ready to bring the ordinance to the council for adoption. 

· On January 11, I met with Ryan Watroba. Ryan works at Coldwell Banker and was a participant in the Capital Region Chamber of Commerce Mentorship Program. Each participant chooses a mentor (Ryan got me), and we have continued our relationship for more than 2 years, meeting and talking occasionally about a variety of topics. 

· On January 11, I met with Assemblyman John McDonald and Denise Figueroa to talk about accessibility of ridesharing. John is a leading proponent for ridesharing, and Denise provided him practical information about the expectations of people with disabilities.  

· On January 12, I was interviewed by WGDJ’s Paul Vandenburgh about the events we had planned for later in the day to launch the CDTA Navigator smart card program.  

· On January 12, we held our Navigator launch event in the Albany garage. Dave Stackrow emceed the event and offered comments about the vision that the board has set for CDTA.  We received outstanding media coverage, and it was nice to see our employees engaged in the event and excited about Navigator. 

· On January 13, Jon Scherzer, Amanda Avery, Lauren Bailey and I met with a half dozen small taxi companies. This was the first of several meetings that we will have with taxi companies to get them up to speed on our work, get their input and develop a relationship with them. The meeting was productive, and they have lots to say about their work and the perceptions of what they do (and don’t do).   

· On January 17, I attended a meeting of the Colonie Senior Services Finance Committee. I am a member of the CSSC board, and members are asked to serve on at least one committee as part of our duties. 

· On January 17, I attended a meeting of an Equinox board task force that is working on funding matters with the New York State Office of Mental Health.   

· On January 17, I attended another meeting with a group of taxi operators to open the line of communication and to develop a working relationship with them. 

· On January 17, Jon Scherzer and I attended another meeting with senior management at Capital District Physicians Health Plan (CDPHP) to talk about our regional bike share program and ways that they may want to be involved in this initiative.
· On January 18, I attended a meeting with the American Cancer Society staff and the top finishers in the Real Men Wear Pink campaign. ACS asked us to talk about the campaign and to begin planning for next year’s effort. Jaime Watson accompanied me.

· On January 18, I attended a meeting of the Christian Brothers Academy Board of Trustees. This was our first meeting of 2017, and we set our work objectives for the year. 

· On January 18, I attended a meeting of the Colonie Senior Services Center Board of Directors. We reviewed financial matters and got an update on construction of a new housing development that is underway on the east side of the town.

· On January 20, I chaired a conference call meeting of the NYPTA Legislative Committee. We discussed the Governor’s Executive Budget Request and finalized our messaging for our upcoming advocacy and lobby day on January 31 at the Capitol.   

· On January 23, Jon Scherzer, Jaime Watson and I attended a meeting with staff from Gramercy Communications to talk about our work plan for the year. Gramercy provides media relations and communication assistance to us.  

· On January 23, I attended a meeting of the Regional Development Coordinating Committee. The RDCC meets several times a year, giving Chief Executives from transportation and economic development organizations a chance to get together to talk about issues of common interest. Meetings are hosted by the Capital Region Chamber of Commerce and the Center for Economic Growth.

· On January 23, I attended meetings of the Colonie Industrial Development Agency (IDA) and the Local Development Corporation (LDC). I am a board member for both the IDA and LDC. 
· On January 24, I attended a mandatory meeting at the Capitol to hear about MWBE goal setting and compliance for state agencies and authorities. Our program is in very good shape, and thanks to Stacy Sansky’s work, we meet established procurement goals.  
· Earlier this morning, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Board of Directors. Many of their clients and staff use CDTA buses to get to work and to Equinox treatment facilities.       

Copy:
Senior Staff

Director of Marketing

Manager of Communications

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 14 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for the Purchase of Bus Shelters


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is charged by title 11-C of the Public Authorities Law with providing omnibus transportation within the Capital District transportation district, and

WHEREAS, Authority is authorized by Public Authorities Law section 1306 to enter into contracts for the purchase of goods and services to meet its transportation objectives, and


WHEREAS, Authority has solicited an Invitation for Bids for the purchase of bus shelters over a three-year period, has received multiple unit price bids, based upon anticipated quantities, and


WHEREAS, the lowest responsive and responsible bid was submitted by Brasco International, Inc. of Madison Heights, Michigan, and 


WHEREAS, the unit prices quoted in the bid documents, applied to anticipated quantities for year 1 of the contract will result in anticipated charges for the first year of $293,000.00, 


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:
1. The Authority hereby awards a three-year contract, with two optional one-year renewals, to Brasco International, Inc. of Madison Heights, Michigan, for purchase of bus shelters, at the unit prices set forth in the bid documents, subject to acceptance and satisfaction of all contract terms and requirements.

2. The Chief Executive Officer is hereby authorized to execute the necessary documents.

3. The source of funds for this purchase will be through the FY2018 Capital Plan.

4. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION 

The undersigned, duly elected and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 22nd day of February, 2017.

Dated:  February 22, 2017
_______________________________







Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Contract award for fabrication and delivery of passenger shelters to Brasco International of Madison Heights, MI. 

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
February 15, 2017

Board Action Date:

February 22, 2017

Background:

The current contract for bus shelters expires soon and a new contract is required.

Purpose:

CDTA’s shelter program allows for repair, replacement and addition of shelters based on current needs. Shelters provide a safe, clean waiting area for customers.

Summary of Proposal:

An Invitation for Bids (IFB) was issued for the fabrication and delivery of shelters.  The IFB outlined shelter styles and annual quantities as well as delivery schedules and CDTA design details.  Fourteen (14) vendors downloaded the IFB and two (2) bids were received.  The bid received from Brasco International was the lowest responsive and responsible bid.

Staff recommends a contract be awarded to Brasco International of Madison Heights, MI for the fabrication and delivery of passenger transit shelters for a term of three years with two optional renewal years.  The year 1 amount will not exceed $293,000 and subsequent years will utilize the Consumer Price Index (CPI) for price increases over this base amount.  Upon Board approval, a contract will be executed immediately.

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

Year 1 will not exceed $293,000 and it will be funded through the FY2018 Capital Plan.

Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:


Mark Wos, Director of Facilities
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To:
Chairman, Performance Oversight Committee


Members, Performance Oversight Committee

Cc:
Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

David Gehrs, Shelter Amenities Manager


From:
Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities

Date:
February 15, 2017

Re:
Fabrication and Delivery of Passenger Bus Shelters

CDTA seeks to ensure that our customers have safe, convenient, clean and modern places to wait for buses, and that we are projecting a professional image. To support these goals, CDTA has a robust shelter maintenance and replacement program. Shelters may be replaced due to damage beyond repair, addition of new stop locations (or upgrading an existing location from a sign to a shelter), or merely because the shelter is old and is showing signs of excessive wear. Shelters typically last between 10 and 15 years, depending on ridership.

We engage a subcontractor to provide for the fabrication and delivery of new shelters. Shelters are typically ordered once per year, take approximately 13 weeks to build, and are delivered directly to our installer’s warehouse. The shelters are inspected by CDTA personnel and are approved for installation, or are added to inventory. Historically we order between 20 and 40 shelters per year.

An Invitation for Bid was issued in January 2017 to provide pricing primarily for three sizes of shelters in predefined quantities. The bid was for our standard shelters, not the BRT style shelters.

Two bids were received.  Brasco International was the low bidder in the amount of $293,000. There is no guarantee or requirement for ordering a minimum number of shelters. The contract amount fixes pricing, and identifies shelter specifications and delivery requirements only. Brasco is the incumbent supplier, has been working with CDTA for over 12 years, and we are very satisfied with their performance.

At this time, I am recommending awarding a three-year contract with two optional one-year extensions for the fabrication and delivery of bus shelters to Brasco International of Madison Heights, MI.


[image: image2.emf]BID SUMMARY  2/3/17

CDTA-FAC 124-2000 Fabrication and Delivery of Transit Passenger Shelters 1:00PM

      Bidder Item Total

Brasco International, Inc. Item 1: Type 1 Shelter 5'x15" (using multipler of 15) $116,625.00

Sean Loewe Item 2: Type 2 Shelter 3'x10' (using multiplier of 4) $15,000.00

32400 Industrial Drive Item 3: Type 3 Shelter 5'x10' (using multiplier of 10) $58,750.00

Madison Heights, MI 48071 Item 4: Type 4 Shelter 7'x15' (using multiplier of 5) $48,875.00

1-800-893-3665 ext 202 Item 5: Type 5 Shelter 7'x10' (using multiplier of 7) $47,425.00

sloewe@brasco

Item 6 Bench (using multiplier of 20) $6,500.00

Total: $293,175.00

Alternate 1: Furnish and ship light system for ad panel using T-8 Lamps $975.00

Alternate 2: Furnish and ship light system using LED $975.00

Duo-Gard Industries, Inc. Item 1: Type 1 Shelter 5'x15" (using multipler of 15) $118,365.00

Kevin Chown Item 2: Type 2 Shelter 3'x10' (using multiplier of 4) $17,256.00

40442 Koppernick Item 3: Type 3 Shelter 5'x10' (using multiplier of 10) $59,630.00

Canton, MI 48187 Item 4: Type 4 Shelter 7'x15' (using multiplier of 5) $49,705.00

734-207-9700 Item 5: Type 5 Shelter 7'x10' (using multiplier of 7) $52,395.00

kchown@duo-gard.com

Item 6 Bench (using multiplier of 20) $6,500.00

Total: $303,851.00

Alternate 1: Furnish and ship light system for ad panel using T-8 Lamps $975.00

Alternate 2: Furnish and ship light system using LED $975.00

I, Carm Basile, Chief Executive Officer of the Capital District Transportation Authority, 

hereby certify that the above is a true, complete and accurate record of the bids received by the 

Capital District Transportation Authority for the Authority's project CDTA-FAC 124-2000, which bids 

were opened the 3rd day of February 2017.

Carm Basile



CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
____ Construction & Maintenance

_ _X__ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

____ Services & Consultants


__ __ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
_ ___ One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

__ X  Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

____ Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


_$293,000 (year 1) NTE______________________
fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

_ ___ Request for Proposals (RFP)

__X__ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


____ Other

5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $$100,000)

__X__ Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
__ __ Request for Proposals (RFP) 

____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


____ Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #_14______
or  


Advertised
Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #_2_______

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged/Minority Women’s Business Enterprise (D/MWBE) involvement

Are there known D/MWBEs that provide this good or service?

Yes
No
Number of D/MWBEs bidding/proposing



____0______

D/MWBE Certification on file?




Yes
No
Not Applicable
Number of D/MWBE Subcontractors



_____0_____

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: _Brasco International_____










  _32400 Industrial Drive____










  _Madison Heights, MI 48071
9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS: ___FY18 Capital Plan__________________________________________

10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

__Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement_____
DATED:   __ February 7, 2017________________________  

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITYPRIVATE 
RESOLUTION NO. 15 - 2017

Authorizing an Agreement with NYSDOT for the Funding of 

Transit Passes for TANF-Eligible Clients in Albany County

WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) has worked with a coalition of social services, local employers, and job placement agencies to meet the needs of people making the transition from Welfare to Work, known as the Community Solutions for Transportation (“CST”) Program, and

WHEREAS, the CST Program provides free transit passes to Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (“TANF”) eligible Albany County residents, and 

WHEREAS, though funds for this program have been eliminated, Albany County has identified an alternate source of funding through the Flexible Funding for Family Services Program, and 

WHEREAS, the Authority desires to extend the transit pass component of the Job Access Program, to the extent of the available funding, and 

WHEREAS, the contract is valued at $149,371.00, including reimbursement of the Authority’s administrative expenses. 


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED,

            1.    The Authority hereby approves the extension of the transit pass component of the Job Access Program in Albany County.

            2.    The Chief Executive Officer of the Authority is hereby authorized on behalf of the Authority to execute and deliver all necessary applications, certifications or other documents in connection therewith, and to supervise the continuation of the Agreement.

              3.  The sum of $149,371 is hereby appropriated from the general fund and made available to cover the costs incurred pursuant to this program, to be reimbursed with Albany County Flexible Funding for Family Services Funds, under contract #K007090, Supplemental Agreement #4 with NYSDOT.

               4.  This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 22nd day of February, 2017.

Dated:  February 22, 2017


__________________________________









Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Community Solutions for Transportation XVI Transit Passes (Albany County).

Committee:  


Performance Oversight 

Committee Meeting Date: 
February 15, 2017

Board Action Date:  

February 22, 2017

Background: 
Over the past 14 years, CDTA has worked with a coalition of Albany, Rensselaer, Schenectady, and Saratoga Departments of Social Services, local employers, and job placement agencies to meet the needs of people making the transition from Welfare to Work.  Due to budget cuts at the State in FY 11, every county with the exception of Albany could no longer provide passes under this program. Albany County identified funding through the Flexible Funding for Family Services (FFFS) program to continue the pass program.  Federal funds are provided to the State for the purpose for carrying out U.S. Department of Health and Human Services projects, which include providing transportation services to eligible participants. 

Purpose:  Extend the transit pass component of the Job Access Program in Albany County.

Summary of Proposal: This item would permit CDTA to execute an agreement with NYSDOT so that Albany County can continue to distribute free transit passes to Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) eligible clients. NYSDOT requires a Board Resolution for this contract award.

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:   Contract Value: $149,371, available on a reimbursement basis.  

Albany County Flexible Funding for Family Services funds, under contract with NYSDOT.  Contract #K007090, Supplemental Agreement #4

Prepared by:

Bridget Ann Beelen, Grants Manager

Project Manager:

Bridget Ann Beelen, Grants Manager
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CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHROITY

INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT

Davis-Bacon Act

April 1, 2016 through November 30, 2016

Privileged and Confidential

Distribution Date:  February 9, 2017

Enclosures:


Audit Report

Distribution:


Audit Committee


Mike Collins, Vice President of Finance & Administration


Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning & Infrastructure


Mark Wos, Director of Facilities

Phillip Parella, Jr., Director of Finance


Bridget Beelen, Grants Manager

Auditor:


Sarah Matrose, Internal Audit (Auditor in Charge)

CC:


Carm Basile, Chief Executive Officer

[image: image5.png]


[image: image6.jpg]ride




   Capital District Transportation Authority
Date: February 9, 2017
To: Carm Basile, CEO and Members of the Audit Committee

From: Sarah Matrose, Internal Auditor

Subject: Audit of Davis-Bacon and Related Acts (DBRA)

The Davis-Bacon Act Audit was performed as part of the 2016 - 2017 Audit Plan. Capital District Transportation Authority must ensure it is conducting business with vendors (contractors and subcontractors) who are operating in compliance with the Davis-Bacon (and Related) Acts as set forth by the U.S. Department of Labor’s Wage and Hour Division and the New York State Department of Labor. The audit consisted of reviewing contracts executed and vendors with grant expenditures exceeding $2,000 for services of construction, alteration, or repair activities paid with federal funds for the period of April 1, 2016 through November 30, 2016. Our audit objectives were to determine whether there were adequate controls and procedures in place to ensure compliance of the Davis-Bacon (and Related) Acts.

Our audit disclosed five findings, as well as areas for improvement. The organizational structure at CDTA does not support a contract management position, or a project management department, and therefore the importance of vendors adhering to contract terms and the maintaining of accurate records is currently delegated across multiple departments. As you’ll read in the accompanying report, the majority of findings identified can be traced back to a lack of procedures and the absence of identified roles and responsibilities for Davis-Bacon Act compliance.

I’d like to express my appreciation for the cooperation and assistance extended by the Facilities, Grants, Procurement and Finance personnel involved in this audit. 
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BACKGROUND

The Davis-Bacon and Related Acts (DBRA) requires that every contract in excess of $2,000, performed in connection with federal funds, must contain a clause setting forth minimum wages to be paid to various classes of laborers and mechanics employed under the contract.  Wherever the United States or the District of Columbia is party to the construction, alteration, or repair (including painting and decorating) of public buildings or public works, contractors or their subcontractors must pay laborers and mechanics who are employed directly on the site of the work at least the locally prevailing wages as determined by the Secretary of Labor. Failure to comply and monitor compliance by contractors and subcontractors may result in a determination by the Department of Labor (DOL) that back wages must be paid. 

The Davis-Bacon “prevailing wage” is the combination of the basic hourly rate and any fringe benefits listed in a Davis-Bacon wage determination contract clause. Rate of wages specific labor standard requirements must be included in any DBRA covered construction contract. Apprentices and trainees may be employed at less than the listed prevailing wage only when they are in an apprenticeship program registered with the DOL or with a state apprenticeship agency recognized by the DOL.

Under the DBRA, covered contractors must maintain payrolls and basic records and submit certified weekly payrolls. Basic records to be maintained include:

· Name, address, and social security number (last 4 digits suffices) of each employee;

· Work classification(s) of each employee;

· Hourly rate(s) of pay (including rates of contribution or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof);

· Daily and weekly numbers of hours worked for each employee;

· Deductions made; and

· Actual wages paid

Failure to adhere to DBRA could lead to contract payments being withheld in sufficient amounts to satisfy liabilities for underpayment of wagers and for liquidated damages for overtime violations and may be grounds for contract termination. 

The “Related Acts” portion of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts refers to but is not limited to the Service Contract Act of 1965, Contract Work Hours and, Safety Standards Act, and the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938.

OBJECTIVE

The objective of our audit was to determine that CDTA processes and controls related to the Davis-Bacon (and Related) Acts are adequate, effective, and efficient and subcontracted employees’ wages were paid in accordance with the Davis-Bacon (and Related) Acts.
DETAILED SCOPE

The audit scope included a review of contracts executed and vendors with grant expenditures exceeding $2,000 for services of construction, alteration, or repair activities paid with federal funds between April 1, 2016 and November 30, 2016. Testing included the following topics:
· Confirmed all applicable contracts contain the Davis-Bacon Act clauses and supporting documentation;

· Verified the required certified payrolls were being maintained and submitted by contractors and subcontractors;

· Verified appropriate prevailing wages and bona fide fringe benefits were paid to applicable contracted and subcontracted employees;

· Verified the required actions of a contracting agency by the Department of Labor are being adhered too and performed timely. 

RESULTS OF AUDIT

Requirement Fulfillment and Responsibilities

The U.S. Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division and the NYS Department of Labor Public Work require numerous stipulations from a contracting agency (CDTA) that do not appear to be a part of any one Department or Employees job descriptions and therefore the completion of these requirements is not assured. The following items are set forth as requirements by the two agencies listed above that were either not able to be tested as part of the audit due to the requirement not being designated as any one employee’s responsibility to date –

· A designation in writing of one identified employee of the contractor who is tasked with collecting certified payrolls and reviewing for accuracy and errors.

· A copy of proof of completion of an OSHA 10 course for all contractors and subcontractors on public work projects valued at $250,000 or more should be submitted with the first certified payroll invoice submitted to the contracting agency (and any succeeding payroll where a new employee or additional employee is listed).

Internal Audit Recommendation:

At the onset of contracting with a vendor, the Project Manager should obtain in writing the designation of the individual responsible for submitting certified payrolls to CDTA and that the submissions will be reviewed for accuracy and errors prior to submission. The Project Manager should also obtain a completed OSHA 10 course certificate for all employees listed on the certified payrolls submitted for projects that meet the criteria. 

Management Response: 

If a project exceeds $250,000, OSHA-10 certificates will be obtained by the Project Manager.  This will take effect on currently awarded contracts and with future projects. With the notice to proceed (or before) the Project Manager will also obtain documentation from the vendor that identifies who will be responsible for submitting/verifying certified payrolls on behalf of the vendor.

Lack of Required Contract Language

One vendor was identified as having federally funded expenses exceeding $2,000 and was not issued the required Davis-Bacon Act clauses during the contract process. This vendor was acquired by Facilities through the procurement process but did not meet the monetary threshold for a public bid. In these instances, where a contract is not procured through a public bid, a Notice to Proceed letter is sent from Facilities to the vendor informing them that they may begin work on the project instead of the issuance of a formal ‘long form’ contract. Due to the lack of a ‘long form’ contract, the required Davis-Bacon Act language, clauses, and schedules were not distributed to the vendor. Section 3142 of the U.S. Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division Davis-Bacon Act publication states seven stipulations that are required to be provided to the contractor in the contract, including the requirement of a scale of wages to be paid to be posted at the site of work and the obligation by the contracting agency (CDTA) to verify the contractor is not listed on the Comptroller General’s Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs list of debarred companies. The New York State Department of Labor Public Work website states that all Contracting Agencies (Public Authorities awarding a public work contract) must provide the Prevailing Rate Schedule as part of the contract. 

Internal Audit Recommendation:

For federally funded construction work valued at over $2,000 that does not meet the public bid ‘long form’ monetary threshold, a ‘short form’ contract should be issued to the vendor containing the Notice to Proceed as well as an attachment of all required clauses and schedules prior to any work being performed. 
Management Response:

For previously contracted vendors on low value projects, the Project Manager makes an attempt to, verbally or via email, notify the contractor of the Davis-Bacon Act requirements. Going forward, for any vendor that is not automatically provided the “long form” contract documentation, the Project Manager will ensure that the Davis-Bacon Act language is provided in writing with the Notice to Proceed (or before).

Notice of Contract Award 

The New York State Department of Labor Public Work website states that all Contracting Agencies must submit a ‘Notice of Contract Award’ (PW-16) when a contract is awarded. Through testing, Internal Audit noted seven instances (out of nine) where the Project Manager was unaware of this requirement and/or evidence of the completed form filed with the Department of Labor (DOL) was not provided to Internal Audit. 

Internal Audit Recommendation:

A ‘Notice of Contract Award’ needs to be filed immediately with the DOL for each contract currently open. For all instances going forward, a determination needs to be made as to where the responsibility for the completion of this form lies, as there was not a definitive answer provided to Internal Audit during the audit. Once the roles and responsibilities are established, Davis-Bacon Act procedures need to be developed and distributed to all persons involved in the process. The procedures should identify the requirements of the Act for a contracting agency, and the proper steps to complete and document their completion.  

Management Response:

In conjunction with the Internal Auditor, Facilities will work with the Procurement Department to determine the most efficient way for the Project Manager to receive the prevailing wage schedule and the corresponding Prevailing Rate Case (PRC) number. It is possible that this could be done at the time the NYSDOL prevailing wage schedule is requested by CDTA. Using this PRC number, the Project Manager will issue “Notice of Contract Award” electronically to NYSDOL upon issuance of an executed contract.  This will take effect immediately on current active noncompliant contracts as well all new applicable contracts.

CDTA will identify, summarize, and document the applicable Davis-Bacon requirements as they relate specifically to the Authority. Additionally, roles and responsibilities will be identified and ownership assigned to personnel affected by the various Davis-Bacon functions. Training will be provided to all individuals involved in the process.

Apprentice Classification

Through testing, Internal Audit noted two instances where an Apprentice was listed as the employee classification on the certified payrolls submitted. The Davis-Bacon Act regulation states “Apprentices may be employed at less than predetermined rates if they are in an apprenticeship program registered with the Department of Labor or with a state apprenticeship agency recognized by the Department.” The documentation from the contractor to support their eligibility to have an apprentice was not obtained prior to the audit, however the apprentice was paid appropriately. 

Internal Audit Recommendation:

All certified payrolls should be reviewed by the Project Manager for completion and any employee classifications that are being paid less than the prevailing wage rate should be investigated. The proper documentation should be requested by the Project Manager and provided by the contractor to support any classifications whose rate cannot be tied back directly to the prevailing wage rate schedule by the Project Manager. The required paperwork was acquired by the Project Manager when notified of this requirement; however, it appears this process is not being done due to a lack of awareness of the requirements. As noted previously, Davis-Bacon Act procedures need to be developed and distributed to all persons involved in the process. The procedures should identify the requirements of the Act for a contracting agency, and the proper steps to complete and document their completion.

Management Response: 

The Project manager will review contractor’s certified payroll and document the apprenticeship program as well as the wage owed through the apprentice program.  This will take effect immediately. The required apprentice paperwork noted during testing was acquired by the Project Manager and provided to the Internal Auditor. 

CDTA will identify, summarize, and document the applicable Davis-Bacon requirements as they relate specifically to the Authority. Additionally, roles and responsibilities will be identified and ownership assigned to personnel affected by the various Davis-Bacon functions. Training will be provided to all individuals involved in the process.
Overtime Payments

Internal Audit noted two employees that worked in excess of 40 hours for one pay week and were not compensated on the certified payroll at the required overtime rate. The Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (clause provided in the contract) requires contractors to pay their employees “at a rate of not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.” An in-depth review was not completed for this invoice, resulting in the certified payrolls not being reviewed. 

Internal Audit Recommendation: 

Project Management must follow-up with the vendor and remediate the wage rate issue. According to the certified payroll submitted, both employees are owed $191.02, for a total missing wages of $382.03. The contractor is required to pay these wages to their employees, and CDTA should obtain documentation that the retribution was completed. Going forward, Internal Audit recommends that Project Managers perform a once over review on all certified payroll submitted for accuracy and completion. This once over review should be done in addition to the current in-depth review process to ensure proper wages are being paid. As noted previously, Davis-Bacon Act procedures need to be developed and distributed to all persons involved in the process. The procedures would outline items the Project Manager should be looking for in an accuracy and completeness review based on the required regulations.

Management Response:  

The Project manager will obtain documentation that the retribution was completed for this specific finding.  In the future, once over reviews will be performed on contractor’s invoices with an in-depth review being performed on a random sample of the certified payroll reports attached to the invoices.  This will take place immediately.

CDTA will identify, summarize, and document the applicable Davis-Bacon requirements as they relate specifically to the Authority. Additionally, roles and responsibilities will be identified and ownership assigned to personnel affected by the various Davis-Bacon functions. Training will be provided to all individuals involved in the process.


Process Enhancement & Efficiencies – 

Grant Expenditures & Applicable Vendors

Currently, there is no one source that tracks Davis-Bacon applicable invoices, vendors, or expenses. When it is time to generate a list to audit annually, multiple departments are tasked with pulling information, leaving Internal Audit to investigate what items from each list are actually applicable to Davis-Bacon. 

Internal Audit Recommendation:

Internal Audit has met with Finance, Grants and the ERP Administrator to discuss the potential to code expenditures in a way to easily pull any expenses that relate to Davis-Bacon. The potential for this solution is being worked on as a coding update in MUNIS is scheduled for later this year. 

Management Response:

CDTA will continue to explore how the enterprise resource system (Munis) can be utilized to code and track any invoices, vendors, and expenses related to the Davis-Bacon Act. 

In our opinion, CDTA is in compliance in all material respects with the rules and regulations delineated in the Davis Bacon Act.
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Memorandum

February 22, 2017

To:

Chairman of the Board



Board Members

From:

Chief Executive Officer

Subject:
Chief Executive Officer Report for February  

Overview

I am providing a report of my activities for February 2017, along with a summary of the organization’s Key Performance Indicators for January 2017. The report includes a narrative on the progress of the company and the work of our employees.     

As we push through very tough winter weather, the company continues to perform well with most of our indicators showing positively. Ridership was up this month, and it is tracking towards another great year, expanded services were added a few weeks ago to serve exciting regional developments, and our financial condition remains solid. Our staff is developing budget projections for next fiscal year, which starts in less than 8 weeks. Critical areas of focus will be Mortgage Tax receipts and our expectations from this unpredictable source, customer revenue and the prospect for increases in state or federal assistance. 

As the state budget process develops, we are advocating for more operating assistance. During the next few weeks, we will work with our partners at Jackson Lewis and industry leaders from NYPTA to articulate the connection between what we do and the economic development of the region. With ridership 25% higher than it was 7 years ago, our importance to the people who live and work here cannot be understated. Our services are in high demand, and we have forged relationships to stimulate it. At the same time, we are having difficulty matching resources to demand. We need more bus operators and maintenance personnel to reduce the strain on our wage line, especially overtime expenses. We need more buses on trunk routes, and we are developing new BRT services, all of which will require an expansion of service hours and the money to pay for it. 

Aligned with our advocacy efforts is our annual report to the community. Tomorrow morning, our third annual State of CDTA report will outline our accomplishments from the past year and explain our major initiatives for the coming 12-15 months.  Thanks to the vision and commitment of the CDTA Board of Directors, we are building a better company with improved services and innovative thinking. This has produced a portfolio of success and new chapters of opportunity. We will explain this to our guests and share our plans for bike sharing, common taxi ordinances, mobile payment systems, articulated buses and new rapid transit lines. The state of our company reports come about because of the role we have carved out in the region and the success we have had building partnerships and a cooperative spirt throughout the community.   

Our staff continues to work on the organization’s budget for 2017-2018. The budget process and major decision points were discussed last week at the Planning and Stakeholder Relations committee. We received a number of suggestions from board members regarding budget lines and options for staff to consider. Our process involves all levels of the organization to insure that this major planning activity anticipates the needs of the entire company. At the same time, we develop realistic forecasts of customer revenue, mortgage tax, and assistance from the state and federal government.  This is a tedious process, and we will continue discussions with internal and external partners as we work to complete the budget. We anticipate providing the committee with a balanced operating plan that matches resources to the services and products needed to meet customer demand.

Over the past few weeks, we have transitioned our contracted service in STAR. We now have two contractors working with us to provide service to STAR customers. The contractors are A+ MediTrans and Capitaland Taxi. We need the assistance of contractors to provide all the trips that are requested by STAR customers. On average, we contract 45-50% of all STAR trips to our partners. Trips are scheduled by our personnel and then completed by the contractor. The transition was difficult, but it happened with few issues. Great work by Fred Gilliam and his team to get this done.  

Earlier this month, we rolled-out a series of service changes to make our network more efficient. We make route changes three times during the year to respond to customer demand, to modify service alignment based on input and observations by employees, and to react to on time performance reports and other monitoring systems. All of these changes were communicated to customers, to employees and to elected officials as appropriate. 

The changes included extending two routes into the new Mohawk Harbor and Resort complex and expanding hours of operation and service frequency. Route 355 and Route 370 now operate to Mohawk Harbor serving the recently opened Rivers Casino. Service is provided seven days a week from 7am until midnight. The expansion of service is good for Mohawk Harbor and Rivers Casino employees who can use ID cards to board buses free of charge as a result of a Universal Access agreement. The expansion is also good for customers along the corridors served by these routes because service is better than it was before changes were made.   

During the past several years, we have grown ridership by adding Universal Access partners. With the addition of Rivers Casino and Mohawk Harbor, we now have 20 arrangements, which generate close to 4.5 million boardings per year. Our ability to expand partnerships has resulted in better service for everybody in the region. This has stimulated work on transit centers and new technology initiatives, which CDTA customers expect from us. It has also caused us to escalate bus purchases and to move quickly into the articulated bus market to ease demand for more capacity. We are highlighting these advancements in discussions with state and federal officials as we look for new ways to expand our system and provide more mobility options for people. 

I am impressed with what we have accomplished and what we have built together. Our innovative platform of projects is deep and wide. In conversation with people in similar positions in New York and throughout our country, it is clear to me that we are in a leadership role. At the same time, we are a business that requires subsidies to succeed, so our work is never done and our success can be short-lived. However, our resolve and cooperative spirit will continue to be our calling card for success.   

During the next few weeks, we will begin to schedule meetings with elected officials and community partners. I try to meet with every Mayor, Town Supervisor, County Executive, County Manager and others at least once a year to talk about our work in their community. It’s a great way to get input about what we are doing and what we might want to think about to improve our services. It keeps us connected to community leaders by developing first name relationships. I will provide a schedule for these meetings and encourage Board Members to attend any that you feel are appropriate. 

Last week, I attended APTA’s annual CEO conference in San Diego. This meeting includes only CEO’s and their staff, providing for a unique sharing of information about the issues we face in the transit industry. It is great to hear about challenges systems are facing throughout the country, and it is good to compare our issues and success with others in the industry. There were a number of interesting sessions regarding workforce development and collective bargaining. Mike Collins and Chris Desany participated in the staff development track. It was also good to hear from Dave Stackrow who was part of a panel discussion on industry perspectives. 

Over the past few weeks, Mother Nature reminded us that we shouldn’t get used to winters without snow. Two major snowstorms hit the region within 5 days, testing road crews and others who work to keep our communities going in bad weather conditions. The storms tested CDTA personnel, but in the end, we came through with flying colors. Our operating departments were fully staffed, and we delivered uninterrupted service throughout both days. There were difficulties for sure, especially regarding schedule adherence, but our people persevered.  Bus operators, supervisors, maintenance personnel, foreman, call center personnel and everyone who touches a customer did what it took to insure that service was available to everyone who needed it. I am impressed with CDTA employees when the challenge is at its greatest – they are the best and I’m thankful for their work!

Key Performance Measures
Key performance measures for the organization are included in monthly reports. Data is for January 2017 and it is compared to January 2016.       

System ridership totaled 1.32 million, up 4% from January 2016 (1.28 million). Year-to-date, ridership is down 1%. Our monthly boarding counts have moved up and down a few percentage points, but we are on track to finish the year at close to 17 million total boardings.  

Our financial outlook continues to be very good thanks to the work of our employees who maintain expenses and are always looking for new ways to improve revenue. Revenue was down 5% led by Mortgage Tax, which was down 8%.  Expenses were particularly problematic this month because wages exceed budget by 10%. This resulted from a combination of factors, including overtime to cover bus operator head counts, increased supervisor overtime, additional hours for maintenance training (there are about 20 employees in maintenance who joined us in the past year or so), payment of quarterly attendance bonuses, and a wage increase for bargaining unit employees. We continue to dig into this issue so that we can accurately project expected wages in next year’s budget. Utilities, fuel, parts and supplies were also over budget, which is usual this time of the year.     

As reported in non-financial reports, we missed 24 trips on the fixed route system; last January, we missed 27 trips.  There were no trip denials in STAR.  We reported 42 accidents in January, with 17 categorized as preventable. Last January, we reported 41 accidents with 13 categorized as preventable. Maintenance inspections were done 100% on time; last year, 97% were done on time. 81% of our maintenance work was scheduled; last January, it was at 78%. 

On-time performance was at 70%; last January it was at 73%. Our goal is to operate within a 0-5 minutes late time window at least 80% of the time. Our call center processed 261 comments in January, compared to 303 comments last January. Response time to close investigations was at 85%; last January we closed 88% of comments within our 10-day window. We have added a new category to provide more customer context to the non-financial report. It tracks web site activity and offers a snapshot of use as expressed in “views”.  It tells us how many pages were viewed by internet users. In January, there were more than 965,000 web page views at www.cdta.org. Last January, there were 915,000 web page views.  The majority of visitors look at schedule information when visiting our site. As we discussed at the PO meeting, staff has lots of data regarding the web site and how customers use it; for now, we are starting with the top metric, which looks at total traffic. 

Activity Report 

We continue to advocate for more transit service in the Capital Region and throughout New York. At the same time, we are working with our federal delegation to anticipate the new administration’s direction on infrastructure. We position CDTA as a key part of the region’s economic engine in these discussions, which makes for exciting conversations with everyone we come into contact with.       

· On January 26, I met with Assemblywoman Pat Fahy to talk about our continued ridership gains and our funding situation. I was joined by Lisa Marrello and Nick Antenucci from Jackson Lewis. The Assemblywoman is an ardent supporter of CDTA and the work we do; we will meet with her several times in the coming month as the state budget progresses.  

· On January 27, I met with Andrew Kennedy the CEO of Center for Economic Growth to talk about regional initiatives and ways that our organizations can work together to advance common goals.      

· On January 27, I was interviewed by Anya Tucker from WTEN about our security camera system and ways that we work with law enforcement to share information and improve safety throughout the region. She also talked with Rick Vines. That piece is expected to be aired on March 8th.   
· On January 30, I met with NYPTA’s newest class of PTLI participants. The Public Transit Leadership Institute is a program for professional staff throughout the state. They attend seminars, classes and webinars, and meet with transit leaders to expand their experience. Patricia Cooper and Dan Holdsworth from our finance department are in the current class. 

· On January 30, I attended the NYPTA board meeting. I am a member of the board and past president. We talked about a number of things at the meeting with most of our attention focused on our messaging and advocacy efforts.
· On January 31, I joined NYPTA representatives at a number of meetings with state elected officials to talk about the important role that transit plays in stimulating the economic development engine throughout New York; the need for more operating assistance to meet customer demand, and the need for capital funds to expand fleets and facilities.     
· On January 31, I attended NYPTA’s public transit rally at the Legislative Office Building. The rally was well attended, and a number of elected leaders, advocates, manufacturers and suppliers spoke about the benefits of transit and the need for more funding and support.   
· On February 1, I traveled to Chicago with Mike Collins and Chris Desany to meet with the senior team from GenFare to talk about our fare payment system, its current status and timelines for remaining software installation and rollout to customers. We are about two thirds of the way through this important, customer-facing project, and it was time well spent.  
· On February 3, I met with Albany Mayor Kathy Sheehan and Recreation Commissioner Jonathan Jones to talk about their summer youth program and ways that they can use CDTA services to connect young people to summer opportunities.  
· On February 6, I chaired a NYPTA legislative conference call meeting. The purpose of the meeting was to develop a schedule with elected officials and to confirm our messaging for the next month or so.            
· On February 6, Dave Stackrow, Jon Scherzer and I attended an open house at the new Rivers Casino at Mohawk Harbor. Both Rivers and the Galesi Corporation are partners with CDTA in the development of better transit service to the site and surrounding area.   

· On February 7, Jon Scherzer and I met with Antonio Civitella, CEO of Transfinder to discuss the new downtowner service in Schenectady. Tony is interested in developing a real time display that tells customers where the trolley is and links them to information about popular locations along the route. Details to follow.        

· On February 8, we held a general staff meeting. These meetings with Authority staff help us to keep everyone updated on the activities and projects that we are advancing.    
· On February 8, Lisa Marrello and I met with Heather Briccetti and Johnny Evers from the New York State Business Council. We are members of the council and are working with them on several items, including workers’ compensation reform. We talked at length about ways that the business council can advocate on our behalf.    

· On February 10, Chris Desany and I met with representatives from McLaren Engineering to talk about their feasibility study for a gondola between Rensselaer Rail Station and downtown Albany. We provided information regarding use of the station and commuting patterns between Rensselaer and Albany. We also discussed the operating environment and the cost for such a system.   

· On February 10, I was interviewed by Metro Magazine for a story they are writing about our fare payment system and our relationship with GenFare.    

· February 11-14, Mike Collins, Chris Desany and I traveled to San Diego for the APTA CEO Conference. The conference provided transit leaders with information about emerging trends in our business, ridership development programs, labor issues and status of collective bargaining agreements across the country. Best of all was the exchange of information among our peers and the shared perspectives of people in similar positions.   

· On February 15, I attended a meeting of the United Way Board of Directors. I am proud of the work that the United Way does to make our community a better place; I’m even prouder of the generosity of our employees towards the United Way.  

· On February 16, I attended a meeting of the CDTC Administration and Finance committee. The A&F committee is akin to a governance or executive committee, and it consists of the leadership of the CDTC Policy Committee. I am Vice Chair of the Policy Committee.  

· On February 20, I met with Charlie Diamond. Charlie was the longtime assistant to Congressman Mike McNulty, and he continues to be active throughout the region, especially with Grammercy Communications. Charlie and I talked about a number of CDTA issues.   

· Earlier this morning, I met with John Tozzi, one of the principals at Creighton Manning Engineering. CME does a good deal of work for us; John and I meet periodically to talk about our projects, their work to support us and things we can do better together.  

Copy:
Senior Staff

Director of Marketing

Manager of Communications
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Observations – Internal Audit makes observations related to items that are not control issues, but are noteworthy for overall efficiency improvements. These observations, as detailed below, are for management consideration only and do not factor into the overall audit performance.
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